

Date:

Monday, July 7th, 2003

Place:

Anderson Room

Richmond City Hall

Present:

Mayor Malcolm D. Brodie, Chair

Councillor Linda Barnes Councillor Derek Dang

Councillor Evelina Halsey-Brandt (4:02 p.m.)

Councillor Kiichi Kumagai Councillor Bill McNulty Councillor Harold Steves

Absent:

Councillor Sue Halsey-Brandt

Councillor Rob Howard

Call to Order:

The Chair called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.

MINUTES

1. It was moved and seconded

That the minutes of the meeting of the General Purposes Committee held on Monday, June 16th, 2003, be adopted as circulated.

CARRIED

DELEGATION

2. Ms. Katharine Kent, President, Richmond Women's Resource Centre, to request funds. (File No.: 1085-02; REDMS No.: 1029992)

(Councillor E. Halsey-Brandt entered the meeting – 4:02 p.m.)

Ms. Kathy Kent, President, Richmond Women's Resource Centre, addressed the Committee on the need for funding to pay for expenses until funding became available in 2004. A copy of Ms. Kent's submission is attached as Schedule A and forms part of these minutes.

Monday, July 7th, 2003

A lengthy discussion then ensued among Committee members and the delegation on:

- the amount of funding required by the agency
- the downloading of services from the Federal and Provincial governments
- how the agency came to be short of funding for the year
- whether the agency was intending to apply for a grant from the City
- the impact of the change in BC Gaming Commission regulations on other social service agencies, if any
- the amount of funding received by the agency from the BC Gaming Commission
- the programs offered by the agency and whether these programs were provided by any other agency in the City
- whether it was the mandate of the City to provide social services
- the review currently being conducted through the Richmond Community Services Advisory Council (RCSAC) on those programs provided by social service agencies within the City; the report which would be submitted to the City upon completion of the review, and the timing of the completion of this report
- when the requested funding would be required by the Richmond Women's Resource Centre, and the impact to the agency, if such funding was not provided.

As a result of the discussion, the following **referral** motion was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

That the request for funding from the Richmond Women's Resource Centre be referred to staff for report to Committee.

The question on the motion was not called, as discussion ensued among Committee and staff on (i) the report currently being prepared by the RCSAC on the programs offered by the City's social service organizations; (ii) the need for a possible amalgamation of these services, and (iii) the need for a social strategy. During the discussion, staff were directed to:

- (1) submit the report to Committee by mid-September;
- (2) include in the report, information on other organizations, if any, which would be affected by the change in BC Gaming Commission regulations relating to application submission dates, and to consider these organizations as well, in the preparation of the report; and
- (3) provide an analysis on the duplication of services, if any, with respect to the programs offered by the Richmond Women's Resource Centre.

The question on the motion was then called, and it was CARRIED.

19

Monday, July 7th, 2003

ENGINEERING & PUBLIC WORKS DIVISION

3. BLUNDELL ROAD NO. 4 ROAD TO NO. 5 ROAD – RESIDENTS' REQUEST FOR WALKWAY

(Report: June 30/03, File No.: 6340-20-P.02301) (REDMS No. 1028633)

The Manager, Engineering Design & Construction, Robert Gonzales, in responding to questions, advised that the staff recommendation, if adopted, would result in the request being referred to the Capital Team for review.

It was moved and seconded

That Option 1-1.5 Wide Asphalt Separated by a Painted Line (as described in the report dated June 30, 2003 from the Director of Engineering), be approved.

The question on the motion was not called, as discussion ensued among Committee members and staff on:

- the scope of the work now being undertaken on Blundell Road, from No. 4 Road to No. 5 Road and the timing of the ditch infill on the north side of Blundell Road in this area
- whether there would be sufficient room to include a bicycle lane on the roadway
- the timing of the upgrade to Blundell Road to four lanes
- the 2003 Capital projects which had been proposed for deferral and their ranking in relation to the request now being considered
- the cost of Option 1 as compared to the other options outlined in the staff report
- the separation which each of the options would provide to the residents, i.e. painted line; extruded concrete curb; no-post barriers; combined trail/walkway separated from the road
- whether a painted line (as proposed in Option 1) would address the safety concerns of the area residents
- whether the walkway could be used by bicyclists.

Mr. Lucky Janda, a resident of Blundell Road, advised that the residents would prefer Option 2 (1.5 m Wide Asphalt separated by Extruded Concrete Curb) because it would provide better protection from the fast moving traffic, and he urged the Committee to support this option.

In response to questions, Mr. Janda advised that the road was well used by pedestrians, cyclists and motorists. He further advised that the residents would also support Option 4 because it too provided separation from on-coming traffic.

Monday, July 7th, 2003

In response to questions from Committee on the scope of Option 4, advice was given that the steep boulevard grades between the roadway and private properties would result in an uneven walkway which would be difficult for cyclists and those in wheelchairs to traverse. Discussion then ensued among Committee members and staff on this issue. Also discussed was the question of whether a joint walkway/motor scooter/bicycle lane could be developed and whether cyclists would be permitted to ride on the walkway rather than on Blundell Road.

As a result of the discussion, the motion was WITHDRAWN.

It was moved and seconded

That Option 2 – 1.5m Wide Asphalt Separated by Extruded Curb (as described in the report dated June 30, 2003 from the Director of Engineering), including funding sources, be approved.

DEFEATED

OPPOSED: Cllr. Barnes

Dang McNulty Steves

It was moved and seconded

That Option 4 – Combined Trail/Walkway Separated from Road (as described in the report dated June 30, 2003 from the Director of Engineering), be approved.

The question on the motion was not called, as discussion ensued on the material which would be used to construct the trail/walkway. Concern was expressed that the material normally used in the construction of the City's trails, i.e. limestone, gravel or recycled concrete, could make it difficult for anyone with mobility problems or who were pushing strollers to travel on the trail/walkway. As a result, staff were requested to provide information prior to the July 14th, 2003 Council Meeting on the cost of constructing the trail/walkway with asphalt. Staff were also directed to make every effort to eliminate the steep boulevard grades between the roadway and private properties.

The question on the motion was then called, and it was **CARRIED** with Cllrs. E. Halsev-Brandt and Kumagai opposed.

4. WILLIAMS ROAD SANITARY SEWER AND STORM DRAINAGE ISSUES

(Report: June 18/03, File No.: 6060-04-01/6060-03-01) (REDMS No. 1014537)

It was moved and seconded

That:

Monday, July 7th, 2003

- (1)the proposed drainage works identified under Option 2 (of the report dated June 18, 2003 from the Director of Engineering), be added to the drainage DCC program; and
- (2) the proposed drainage works identified under Option 2 of the report (dated June 18, 2003 from the Director of Engineering), be referred for consideration by the Land and Capital Team for addition to the 2004 Capital Program; and
- (3) processing of rezoning applications in the 10,000 and 11,000 block of Williams Road, the 10,000 block of Shell Road and the 10,000 block of No. 4 Road be deferred until the works identified in Option 2 of the report (dated June 18, 2003 from the Director of Engineering), are complete.

CARRIED

PARKS, RECREATION & CULTURAL SERVICES

5. STEVESTON JUDO CLUB STREET BANNER SPONSORSHIP

(Report: June 30/03, File No.: 7200-20-SBAN1) (REDMS No. 1030501)

It was moved and seconded

That the installation of 20 street banners along Moncton Street between Third Avenue and No. 1 Road and on Bayview Street to commemorate the 50th Anniversary of the Steveston Judo club, with all costs for the production, installation and removal being the responsibility of the Judo Club, be approved.

Prior to the question on the motion being called, staff were requested to liaise with the Sister City Committee and the Steveston Judo Club about the feasibility of combining banners to recognize both anniversary celebrations. The Director of Parks Operations, Dave Semple, and the Manager, Parks – Programs, Planning & Design, Mike Redpath, indicated that they would pursue this matter with the two organizations.

The question on the motion was then called, and it was **CARRIED**.

6. NEW DIRECTIONS IN CRISIS PREVENTION AND RESPONSE INITIATIVE (CHIMO)

(Report: July 2/03, File No.: 3000-01) (REDMS No. 1031188)

It was moved and seconded That:

- the City provide support in principle for the CHIMO New Directions in Crisis Prevention and Response Initiative; and,
- (2)staff report to Council following the Fall Forum on the future requirements of this initiative.

Monday, July 7th, 2003

The question on the motion was not called, as Mayor Brodie provided a brief history of the request. He indicated that he had been concerned about (i) the role of the City with respect to the request, and (ii) what the City could be asked to contribute if funding was not available in years two and three of the initiative.

Mayor Brodie advised that CHIMO wished to implement a strategy in the community and were planning a Fall Forum, the result of which would be the adoption of an implementation strategy. He added that at that point, CHIMO would have a better idea of what they would be asking for from the City.

A brief discussion then ensued among Committee members, during which support was expressed for the proposed initiative.

The question on the motion was then called, and it was CARRIED.

7. PARKS, RECREATION AND CULTURAL SERVICES COMMUNITY WORKING GROUP - TERMS OF REFERENCE EXTENSION

(Report: July 2/03, File No.: 0100-20-PRCS1-01) (REDMS No. 1030879)

It was moved and seconded

That:

- (1) the Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Community Working Group Terms of Reference be extended to May 2004.
- (2) the 2004 Budget be increased by the one time cost of \$75,000.

The question on the motion was not called, as the following **amendment** was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

That Part (2) of the main motion be deleted in its entirety, and the following substituted, "the one time cost of \$75,000 be funded from the 2003 Council Contingency Account to the extent which is available, and then from the Council Provision Account, if necessary."

CARRIED

The question on the main motion, as amended, was not called, as Committee members voiced support for the proposed extension of the timeframe. Comments were made that such extension would allow in-depth discussions to take place with the stakeholders in order to achieve a consensus on the provision of recreation and cultural services to the community.

The question on the main motion, as amended, then called, and it was CARRIED.

Monday, July 7th, 2003

URBAN DEVELOPMENT DIVISION

8. CASINO CONSULTATION PROGRAM

(Report: July 2/03, File No.: 4040-04) (REDMS No. 1030494)

It was moved and seconded

That, (as per the report dated July 2, 2003 from the Manager, Policy Planning), staff implement the proposed Consultation Program with adjacent municipalities and the Musqueam First Nation.

CARRIED

FINANCE & CORPORATE SERVICES DIVISION

9. CONSOLIDATION OF THE BUSINESS REGULATION BYLAW AND AMENDMENTS

(Report: June 18, 2003, File No.: 8060-20-7538/7321) (REDMS No. 1012888, 1002489, 1025126)

It was moved and seconded

That the following bylaws each be introduced and given first, second and third readings:

- (1) Business Regulation Bylaw No. 7538; and
- (2) Municipal Ticket Information Authorization Bylaw No. 7321, Amendment Bylaw No. 7539.

CARRIED

10. REVISED COUNCIL PROCEDURE BYLAW

(Report: June 25, 2003, File No.: 8060-20-7560) (REDMS No. 1010488, 1005212)

City Clerk J. Richard McKenna and the Committee reviewed the proposed new Council Procedure Bylaw. As a result of the discussion, the following amendments were proposed:

- clause (a) of subsection 1.2.1, to add "or on another day";
- clause (c) of subsection 3.3.1, to add to the beginning of the clause, "as soon as practical";
- subsection 7.3.3, to add after the words "be withdrawn" in the wrap-around, the words "or clarified";
- subsection 9.1.1, to add after the words "her hand" in the second line, the words, "or other means of voting";
- subsection 9.2.4, to add the word "successfully" after the words "request has not been" in the second line;
- subsection 10.1.3, to add the words "with the consent of the mover";

Monday, July 7th, 2003

- clause (a) of subsection 10.3.1, to add the words "on the merits of rescission";
- subsection 13.4.1, to add the words "within the last sixty days" after the words "Regular Council Meeting"; staff were also directed to prepare an administrative procedure to decline delegations as proposed in Section 13.4.;
- subsection 14.2.3, to delete the words "in consultation with the City Clerk";
- Sections 13.3 and 14.3, to add "matters where court proceedings have been commenced"; and
- Section 20.3, to delete the word "two-thirds majority of the members of Council", and to substitute "simple majority of those members of Council present".

During the discussion, Mr. Bob Ransford, 5071 Steveston Highway, requested information on the process relating to 'Delegations at Standing Committees', and this was provided to him. Discussion then ensued on the protocol to follow when hearing delegations at standing committee meetings. Also discussed was the issue of whether a time limit should be implemented for delegations at such meetings.

During the discussion on Section 13.4 – Declined Delegations, Mr. Ransford expressed concern that this section would censor individuals from speaking at Council meetings. As a result of the discussion, it was agreed that clause (c) of subsection 13.4.1 would be deleted.

(Councillor Dang left the meeting at 6:23 p.m., and did not return.)

As a result of the discussion, the following **referral** motion was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

That the report (dated June 25th, 2003, from the City Clerk), regarding the Revised Council Procedure Bylaw, be referred to staff to make the recommended changes, and submitted to the July 21st, 2003 meeting of the General Purposes Committee.

CARRIED

ADJOURNMENT

It was moved and seconded That the meeting adjourn (6:25 p.m.).

CARRIED

25 8.

Monday, July 7th, 2003

Certified a true and correct copy of the Minutes of the meeting of the General Purposes Committee of the Council of the City of Richmond held on Monday, July 7th, 2003.

Mayor Malcolm D. Brodie Chair Fran J. Ashton
Executive Assistant, City Clerk's Office

PRESENTATION TO THE GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE RWRC FUNDING REQUEST JULY 7, 2003 4:00 PM ANDERSON ROOM CITY HALL

My name is Kathy Kent, President of the Richmond Women's Resource Centre. On behalf of Centre, I want to thank the Committee for hearing our request today.

The Centre is in its 27th year of service to women in our community. Family Place was also initiated through the work of the Centre. We are proud to have been a part of creating Caring Place so that many of the community's non-profit social service organization can work together and provide a kind of one-stop-help-shop.

Last year our Centre served over 3000 women through phone inquiries, groups, special workshop courses, peer counselling and advocacy regarding B.C. Benefits.

With cutbacks in B.C. Benefits and Legal Aid, we have seen an increase in requests for help and information. When the "two years on Benefits" cut offs begin next April, we expect to have even more work to do.

Our weekly English Conversation Group for immigrant women has been active since 1984 and continues to grow. Up to 40 women per week this year. This requires a paid facilitator and several dedicated volunteers.

We currently have several project-supported programs in the areas of a micro-enterprise small business series and computer and internet use.

We have a dedicated group of staff, volunteers and Board members, some of whom are here today, who are making every effort to keep the Centre up and running.

We have reduced our budget \$20,000 this year by cutting our coordinators back to three days each from four, reducing some facilitator program times, and cutting out any travel and networking costs.

Currently, we receive project money from the Federal Government, and a few other sources to which we have applied for project funding; however, such funding does not cover all the operating costs of the Centre.

We raised approximately \$15,000 in donations last year, and hope to do the same this year, including at least one Mystery Night and dinner to be held locally in October.

As outlined in our letter to the Committee, changes in the B.C. Gaming Commission's submission dates mean that we cannot submit until after August 1, 2003 and no monies will be distributed until after January 1, 2004. Submission paperwork has also been increased with details of each program and proof of community support being requested. We have no idea how much we might receive, but we will be requesting \$55,000.

Our expenses are approximately \$10,000 per month. We know that we will be facing a short-fall by about mid-November 2003. We are therefore requesting that the City seriously consider a grant of \$10,000 to the Centre to help cover us until more fundraising, Federal and Casino funding kicks in for 2004.

Thank you for your time and effort in considering our request. We would be happy to answer any questions.

On a personal note, may I say that, sadly, more and more social services are being down-loaded to the municipal level, both non-profit and governmental. Their disappearance or drastic reduction will badly effect the most vulnerable in our society — women, children, low-income families, the disabled. The number of organizations appealing to the public for funding is increasing. As the need increases, local governments may have to consider setting aside more funds for assistance to their non-profits. It is doubtful that the Olympics will solve all the problems.